HORNING PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 08 July 2013
At 7pm at the Horning Village Hall Annexe
Present: Cllr D Turpin (in the Chair), H James, P Lewis, G Evans (left the Meeting at 19.55 to attend another engagement), L Parker, I Davis, P Avellino, R Storey, District Cllr McGoun, County Cllr Thomas and the Clerk, P Fyans.  One Parishioner was in attendance.

1. Apologies for Absence and accepted: Cllr Iddon.  PCSO Bennett did not attend due to work commitments.  

2. Declarations of Interest:  None.
3. To approve Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 03 June 2013 and the completed Minutes of 13 May 2013. The May Minutes had the Planning Report included which was not available at the last Meeting and the June Draft Minutes had been circulated. Both Minutes we unanimously agreed and signed by the Chairman. 

4. Matters arising from the minutes (not elsewhere on the Agenda); 
4.1. Cllr Turpin reported that the Hedge near the School had still not been cut.  County Cllr Thomas confirmed that he had contacted Highways but they were unable to cut during the bird nesting season.

4.2. Cllr Evans presented a quote of £285 for the refurbishment of the Village Sign.  Following a short discussion it was agreed to accept this quote as no second quote had been received from Linda Mathews as requested.  Prior to commencement of the work it was unanimously agreed that photos be taken of the sign.  Cllr Evans agreed to instruct the undertaking of the work.  

4.3. Cllr Turpin reported that no further contact had been made with the Brewery reference their car park but hoped to follow this up shortly.   
5.   Correspondence
5.1 PCSO Bennett sent her apologies for not being able to attend personally but submitted the following written report, 14 calls from the Horning area since the last Meeting, 5 reports of rowdy or nuisance behaviour, 1 road related call, 4 call for information purposes, 1 report of a road traffic collision (on Lower St), 1 report of a theft (from Ludham area) and 2 reports of lost or found property. There were no reported crimes.  In the same period last year there were 4 crimes, 2 criminal damages to vehicles and 2 thefts.  The Council was made aware of issues at St Benets Abbey for which PCSO Bennett thought fell under the authority of Ludham Parish Council. The Clerk confirmed that he would inform her that St Benets Abbey was part of the Parish of Horning.  It was reported that 4 crimes have occurred there since 31 May including theft of dumper truck wheels, metal fencing and a bat wing mower.  There had also been criminal damage to fencing.  A Safer Neighbourhood Action Panel (SNAP) Meeting was held on 19 Jun 13 but no issues relating to Horning was raised.  PCSO Bennett confirmed that at the next SNAP Meeting in August that the recent St Benets Abbey problems would be included.
5.2. The Broads Authority (BA) are to hold their first BA Parish Forum on 18 Sep 13 at Ludham Village Hall commencing at 7.30pm.          
5.3. North Norfolk District Council (NNDC) have now issued their ‘Energy Box’.  Following a short discussion it was agreed that the most suitable location within the Parish was with Cllr Parker at her shop where a record of its whereabouts can be maintained.          
5.4. District Cllr McGoun brought to the Cllrs attention a matter raised to her by a Parishioner reference the bus being unable to get to the bus stop at Mill Hill at times due to the parked cars around the Kimberley Terrace/Mill Hill circle.  Following a short discussion it was unanimously agreed that this matter be passed to the Asset Management Committee (AMC) as they are currently looking at all car parking within the Parish.  The AMC will report back to the Full Council at future Meetings once any progress is made.  IT was also agreed that the matter should be mentioned in the ‘Reach’. 
5.5. Making Space for Wildlife are holding a Meeting at Mundford Village Hall on 20 Jul 13 commencing at 9.30am.  
5.6. An Emergency Traffic Order (Road closure of Lower St) had been received by the Clerk dated after the actual closure.  This was passed to Cllr Davis who agreed to contact Highways as he was already involved in correspondence with them.

5.7. NNDC confirmed the cost of emptying the dog bins within the Parish for the current year 01 Apr 13 to 31 Mar 14.  Horning have 5 bins which are emptied twice weekly all year resulting in a total of 520 empties at £3.00 + VAT for each collection.  This was noted.

5.8. NorfolkALC have issued their quarterly information brochure.  This was placed in the Cllrs correspondence circulation folder but the Clerk did highlight one article reference the weekly e-mail update sent by NorfolkALC and that if any Cllrs wished to be placed on the circulation list they can do so by contacting them.

5.9. The Village Hall Committee have raised continued concern reference the area to the rear of the Village Hall Annexe.  The Council are aware of the deterioration of this ground and unanimously agreed that this issue again was a car parking one so the matter be passed to the AMC for further discussion.  Cllr Lewis as Chairman of the AMC agreed to contact the Village Hall Committee in response to this correspondence.

5.10. NNDC are seeking nominations for the Graham Allen Awards for Conservation and Design 2013. This matter was noted with no nominations being made.

5.11. St Benets Abbey held a Workshop on 19 Jun which both Cllrs Davis and Turpin attended.  This notification was circulated prior to this Meeting.

5.12. NorfolkALC hosted a Cafe Cluster Meeting in the Parish on 21 Jun.  This information was circulated prior to this Meeting and Cllrs Turpin, James and Parker gave their time to attend.  
5.13. Student, Steven Leech, from Manchester University had requested any historic information reference the Radar Station at Neatishead to assist with his studies.  This correspondence was circulated to all Cllrs with Cllr Turpin replying suggesting he possibly contact Parishioner Mrs B Woodcock, who may be able to assist more than Council Members.

5.14. BA for information contacted the Council reference a recent site visit to view the building erected on the JB Boats site on Lower St.  They confirmed that this has not been built in accordance with the agreed plans and that the owner has been requested to make a number of changes to the windows and roof line to meet the requirements of the planning permission.  This was noted.

5.15. Horning Football Club have confirmed they are continuing the team for the 2013/14 season.  This was noted.

5.16. Mr C Boakes, Chairman of the Boatshow Committee had requested the use of Parish Council facilities for a possible Boatshow for 2014.  A response was required prior to this Meeting due to advertising deadlines so the request was forwarded to all Cllrs for comment.  An overwhelming positive response was received from the Cllrs who replied to this request so Council approval was granted.

5.17. Parishioner Mr T Tarr raised concerns over the total disregard of speed limits within the Village requesting possible police speed checks.  This matter has been raised on numerous occasions at Council Meetings with PCSO Bennett fully aware of the situation.  The Cllrs did comment that alot of these speeding motorists were Parishioners themselves.  The matter was passed to Cllr Davis to respond.

5.18. BA hosted a Public Meeting on 29 Jun 13.  This information was passed to all Cllrs prior to this Meeting for information and noted.

5.19. Norfolk and Suffolk Local Transport Body circulated lengthy correspondence reference their ‘Long List’ which was forwarded to all Cllrs prior to the Meeting for consideration.  As nothing was relevant for the Parish of Horning this matter was noted.

5.20. A request had been received from an organiser of an ‘Aston Martin’ event involving the Mississippi River Boat on 03 Aug 13.  They were requesting a section of the Village Hall car park be allocated to them so their cars can get parked appreciating the Parish would be busy as this was the Village Fete day.  The Council were unanimous in NOT agreeing to this request because of the Village Fete and that it was also the start of the Horning Regatta week but suggested possibly conacting Bewilderwood to see if they could help in anyway or a local Boatyard.  Cllr James agreed to convey this decision to them.

5.21. Parishioner, Mrs M Fuller, was concerned that a hedge which backs onto Lower St from the Playing Field was dangerous and was in need of trimming.  The matter was passed to Cllr Lewis of the AMC to investigate further.           
6.   Planning; Cllr James, Chairman of the Planning Sub Committee gave the following report.
Planning Group Report Monday 8th July
Applications

BA/2013/0123/FUL

Two Gates, Norwich Road, Falgate, HorningTo replace existing soft wood windows with oak effect UPVC windows together with rendering external walls

No comments

BA/2013/0134/COND

Ferry Quay, Ferry Corner, Ferry Road, Horning

Removal of conditions 2,3, and 4 of PP –PF/98/0373- to allow ground floor workshops to be used as ancillary accommodation to dwellings above
No comments
BA/2013/0156/FUL

Plot L, Bureside Estate, Crabbetts Marsh, Horning

Removal of holiday caravan and erection of thatched boathouse with replacement holiday accommodation in roof space

Comment

It is difficult to see from the plan the size of the proposed boathouse.  Concerns regarding over development of the plot and the setting of a precedent for development on this stretch of waterway although acknowledging that the present caravan is not an attractive feature

North Norfolk

PO/13/0741

Land adjacent 2 Cloverhill, Letheringtons Lane, Horning

Erection of single storey dwelling

No objection or comment in view of the individual circumstances

PF/13/0701

Oldwell, 33 Pinewood Drive, Horning

Erection of single storey front extension and porch

No objection or comment

PF/13/0786

65 Lower St, Horning

Erection of single storey rear extension with balcony above

No objection or comment

Other 

BA/2013/0165/CLUED

Herondelle, 5 BuresideEstate, Crabbetts Marsh, Horning

A certificate of existing lawful use is being sought for the continued use of the property as a residential dwelling

BA/2013/106/FUL

Birchwood/Langton, Lower St, Horning

Proposed improvements to access road

Approved subject to conditions
BA/2013/0050/FUL

Bewilderwood, Horning Road, Hoveton

Creation of narrow gauge train track and associated works

Approved subject to conditions

BA/20134/0022/BOCP4

JB Boats, Lower St, Horning

Enforcement

A recent site visit by the Authority shows that the building has not been built in accordance with the plans agreed as part of planning approvalBA/2011/0408/FUL. 

The owner has been asked to make a number of changes to the windows and roof line of the building in order to meet the requirements of the planning permission. 

Victory Housing, 21-63 Leeds Way, Horning

A drop in session was held on 11th June

It was confirmed that Leeds Way will remain as accommodation for older people.  The improvement work is planned to commence in April 2014 and will be carried out in three phases,being likelyto take a year in total.  The aim is to have 19 properties on the site, 14 one bedroom properties and 5 two bedroom properties, one of which will be suitable for wheel chair users.  Planning permission will be required for extensions to properties.

Broads Authority

Compilation of a Local List of Heritage Assets in the Broads Authority Executive Area – theme 2013 – traditional waterside chalets.

Request for parishes to nominate buildings in their areas to be considered for inclusion in the Broads local list

Discussed.Agreed to publicise details of this initiative in the Horning Reach to enable property owners to nominate their properties if they wish.
7.   Finance: 

Payments – 

Clerks remuneration Jun 13           £284.83 – 20% tax (£56.97)      £227.86
Mileage                                          74 miles @ 45p per mile               £33.30
Expenses photo copies 87 @ 10p per copy                                          £8.70    £269.86 

Tinge Inv 06/2013 Litter Picking                                                                          £134.03
CGM Ground Maintenance Jun 13                                                                       £81.80
Norfolk Parish Training Partnership Cllr Davis attended                                      £40.00

Norfolk Playing Fields Association Annual Subscription                                      £25.00

NNDC Dog Bin Emptying 2013/14                                                                    £1872.00

HMRC Tax Apr, May and Jun                                                                             £225.90

C Gilden grass cutting May 13 Inv 100, Jun 13 Inv 7                                         £242.50
Community Account as at 24 Jun 2013                                                          £13396.57
Receipts-

NNDC Recycling Credit                                                                                    £1241.13

Business Saver Account as at 24 Jun 2013                                                     £4081.82
All payments were unanimously approved.

The Clerk confirmed that the Parish Council Bankers, Barclays, had finally set up 4 Cllrs as signatories on both Accounts.  These signatories are Cllrs Turpin, James, Iddon and Lewis with all cheque payments, once approved by full Council, being signed by 2 out of any 4 of these Cllrs.
8.  Asset Management Committee; 
 8.1. Cllr Lewis reported that due to absence the AMC had not met but a Meeting would be held prior to the next Full Council Meeting in Aug.  He was pleased and grateful that ex Cllr Pauline Bourke had agreed to attend this Meeting. He was aware that some of the Memorial benches were in need of some refurbishment, a task normally left with Mr K Buck and this would be discussed with Pauline.  Council was informed that Mrs Bourke was currently seeking new funding for the Village Hall play area.   

 8.2 Cllr Evans gave an update on the 2 Allotments sites in the Parish.  He confirmed that all allotments were ‘Tenanted’ or vacant plots had been offered to potential Tenants.  He was aware of 2-3 Parishioners who had expressed a wish to take on a plot following the recent successful campaign to attract new allotmenteers and they were now on a waiting list.  He proposed that should current tenants allow their plots to become overgrown and unkempt the Council consider enforcement of the Tenancy Agreement.  This was unanimously agreed.   
9. To adjourn the Meeting to allow members of the public to speak: The Chairman closed the Meeting at 20.01 to allow each member of the public present an opportunity to speak (5 minutes per person.  A Parishioner was pleased that the Council had the refurbishment of the Village Sign in hand.  The Council was made aware of a possible ‘dead’ tree adjacent to the Village Sign and if this was the case and was ‘diseased’ the problem could spread to other trees in the vicinity.  This point was noted and the Council would investigate further.  The Meeting re-opened at 20.03. 
10. To assign the recently co-opted Cllrs to the most suitable Sub Committees.  It was unanimously agreed that Cllr Davis becomes a member of the Planning Committee and Cllr Avellino joins the Asset Management Committee.      

11. To discuss a proposed Brief for a review of Car Parking and Traffic Management within the Parish.  Cllr Lewis had prepared a short document proposing 3 areas the AMC consider.  It was unanimously agreed that these areas be discussed further by the AMC reporting back to Full Council with any recommendations.  No timescale was decided at this point.  Cllr Iddon had expressed an interest to be involved in any discussion reference the restricted by-way in front of St Benets Green as he had been involved in the previous sub committee which was no longer in place due to the resignation of previous Cllrs. This was unanimously agreed.
12. To receive possible Boatshow bid updates with any relevant information.  Cllr Avellino reported on the procedure for the possible erection of a bus shelter at Ropes Hill.  Whilst no decision was made as to actually pursuing this matter, Council unanimously agreed that it would do no harm to apply for possible funding from NCC Highways so costings could be considered before approaching Parishioners living near the bus stop for their views.  District Cllr McGoun confirmed that a bus shelter here would benefit Horning Parishioners along with Parishioners from Neatishead who would be glad of shelter at this stop.  Cllr Avellino presented a quote for a shelter on the Village Playing Field.  It was agreed that another quote for an alternative shelter be presented at the next Meeting if possible.  Cllr Avellino agreed to make further enquiries.  Cllr Turpin proposed the Council consider taking ownership of the land at Mill Green from Victory Housing. This was considered at previous Meetings but was not pursued due to costings. The Clerk was requested to find relevant correspondence in relation to the matter. Other suggestions for possible bids was funds for fencing around the play area on the Village playing field and dependant of the future of Waterworks Staithe, funds for taking over ownership of the Staithe if NNDC decide to transfer ownership. 
13. To discuss the Management of the ‘Dropbox’.  Questions were asked as to who uses the ‘box’ and is it of benefit.  Differing views from Council Members was given.  The Clerk agreed to meet with Cllr Turpin to ensure he was fully conversant with the facility with unanimous agreement the matter be placed on the Aug Agenda for further discussion.  

14. To agree Keyholders to the new Parish Noticeboard.  It was unanimously agreed that the Chairman, the Clerk and both Chairmen of the Sub Committees hold a key to the Parish Council side of this new Noticeboard.  It was also agreed that the Chairman of the AMC (Cllr Lewis) retain the key to the Village Green Money box.   
15.  To receive any updates reference the Horning Waterworks Staithe.  The Clerk was in possession of correspondence sent from Mr Thompson to Mr Green of NNDC Assets.  The Council were unanimous that this Staithe remains in Public Ownership preferably with NNDC but if they are going to relinquish ownership that Horning Parish Council have the 1st option to purchase.  There has been no indication to date, that if NNDC do relinquish ownership the purchase price.  With this matter an ongoing issue it was unanimously agreed to keep as an Agenda item until the matter has been resolved.
16. To receive any District/County Matters: District Cllr McGoun suggested that local youths possibly form a ‘Group’ to be represented in the Parish with volunteers requested in the ‘Reach’.  Council was informed that this year would be the last for any re-cycling credits, as from 2014, recycling would be collected from the doorstep.  District Cllr McGoun finished by saying she had been approached by a visitor who commented on how impressed she was with Playing Field.    County Cllr Thomas again confirmed that he was still chasing Highways reference the cutting of the hedge near the school and was due to have a Meeting with Highways on 19 Jul.  He also confirmed that the hedges at the Mill Hill junction still had to be cut and.  He finished by bringing to attention of Council a current vacancy for a School Governor at the local School.
17. Items for the next Agenda.
      Waterworks Staithe
      Boatshow bids update with any relevant information

      Update from the AMC (if any) reference car parking within the Parish

      The Horning ‘Dropbox’ facility
Date and time of next Meeting: Meeting of the Parish Council, 7pm, St Benets Hall, 05 Aug 13. 
    The Meeting closed at 21.30 
